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Dear Parents/Carer,

Welcome to East Craigs Primary Nursery Class.  

We are absolutely delighted that you have chosen our Nursery for this exciting next step in your child’s education.  We look forward to meeting your child and having them join the East Craigs community.  
In this booklet, we hope you will find useful information which will help you and your child.  If you have any questions, please contact our fabulous Nursery Team.
Yours 

Sheila Scott
Headteacher

Our Nursery Team for 2021-2022
Our Nursery is staffed by a team of qualified Early Years Officer, Practitioners and support staff to achieve a ratio of 1:8. 
In addition to this staffing, we have Early Years Assistants who work with the children and throughout the year, we welcome students from Edinburgh University, Queen Margaret University and Edinburgh College.  We are also supporting a Modern Apprentice in our nursery.
Early Years Officer

Ms Heather Mitchell 
Early Years Practitioners (EYP)


Mrs Julie Corrigan (full time)

Mrs Anne-Marie Edwards (Mon- Thurs)

Mrs Rhona McLeod (Mon - Thurs)

Mrs Laura Elvin (Mon & Tues)


Mrs Hannah McCallum (full time, currently on maternity leave)


Mrs Shamim Akhtar (full time)


Mrs Sveta Ivanova (full time)
Early Years Assistant
Ailsa Shaw
Pupil Support Assistant


Domestic Assistant

Sharmin Kamal
Senior Management Team
Headteacher




Mrs Sheila Scott

Depute Head




Ms Maureen Allan 

Depute Head




Ms Louise Clouston

Depute Head              



Mrs Gayle Armour  
Business Manager



Mrs Heidi Manion                          

 
In our school office (in the main building), you will find 

School Administrator


              Mrs Fiona McIntosh
School Support Assistant


     Mrs Carol Adams
East Craigs Nursery Class is part of East Craigs Primary School and provides pre-school education for 3 - 5 year olds.
Vision, Values and Ethos
In our nursery, the child is represented by a growing tree, supported by family and staff and underpinned by strong roots: the values of Scottish society.

The curricular areas of the Scottish ‘Curriculum for Excellence’ are the branches of the tree and the capacities are the leaves.

The dreamcatcher depicts the eight features of Scotland’s vision for children.

The acorns show the areas for development for our nursery in the years ahead.

All of this combines with the school’s vision, is surrounded by the philosophy of learning and growing, and helps staff and parents to consider their role in supporting our children today.
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East Craigs Primary School and Nursery Class 

 Our Vision

‘Valuing equality for each of our children, and their families, we ensure all are included and respected.  As Citizens, we are committed to the Values of Wisdom, Justice, Integrity and Compassion.  We are Lifelong Learners who can think critically about what we know and learn, to bring about innovations and positive change in society.  We are fully committed to excellence in teaching and learning and celebrate the successes and achievements of all, valuing each individual.  We set ourselves the highest expectations to demonstrate that we are an ambitious, thinking school.  We are equipped to embrace whatever our future holds and to contribute in meaningful ways through the skills for learning, life and work that we develop here in East Craigs Primary and beyond.’

Our Aims
Confident Individuals

· We strive to promote a welcoming, safe and caring environment which inspires good behaviour, self-discipline and respect for others.

· We provide effective support systems for all learners which promote personal and social development and enhances academic achievement.

· We actively encourage pupil participation in school decision making.
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Successful Learners

· All pupils are provided with a broad and balanced curriculum that ensures their learning is challenging, enjoyable, fun, motivating and inclusive.

· Each pupil is encouraged to achieve his/her full potential across the whole school curriculum

· All pupils receive highest quality of learning and teaching experiences.

Responsible Citizens

· Our pupils and staff build up a strong foundation of healthy and environmentally friendly lifestyle choices which encourage a responsible approach to the environment, their physical and mental well- being and self esteem.

· Through well developed links with local business and a regular focus of community activities and events we enable our pupils to develop active citizenship.

Effective Contributors
· Together we build and   maintain very effective        partnerships between the school and its parents, support agencies and the wider community.
· To ensure all staff share in the leadership of learning through an open, consultative leadership and management approach involving reflective self evaluation and quality continuous professional development

The Nursery Curriculum

At East Craigs Nursery class we follow the Curriculum for Excellence, placing emphasis on Active Learning through play.
Curriculum for Excellence aims to achieve a transformation in education in Scotland by providing a coherent, more flexible and enriched curriculum from 3 to 18.

The curriculum includes the totality of experiences which are planned for children and young people through their education, wherever they are being educated.

It is underpinned by the values inscribed on the mace of the Scottish Parliament - wisdom, justice, compassion and integrity.

The purpose of Curriculum for Excellence is encapsulated in the four capacities – to enable each child or young person to be a effective contributor.
responsible citizen and an confident individual, a successful learner, a 
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Every child and young person should:

· experience a traditionally broad Scottish curriculum that develops skills for learning, skills for life and skills for work, with a sustained focus on literacy and numeracy, that encourages an active, healthy and environmentally sustainable lifestyle and that builds an appreciation of Scotland and its place in the world 

· benefit from learning and teaching that strikes a better balance between equipping them with the skills for passing exams and skills for learning, skills for life and skills for work; there should be no need for groups of young people to take examinations before the end of S3 

· have their learning and achievements recognised by an assessment system that supports the curriculum rather than leads it and ensures that their transition into qualifications is smooth.
As your child progresses through school, they will move through the 6 levels detailed below:-
	Level
	Stage

	Early
	The pre-school years and P1, or later for some.

	First
	To the end of P4, but earlier or later for some.

	Second
	To the end of P7, but earlier or later for some.

	Third and Fourth
	S1 to S3, but earlier for some. The fourth level broadly equates to Scottish Credit and Qualifications Framework level 4.

The fourth level experiences and outcomes are intended to provide possibilities for choice and young people's programmes will not include all of the fourth level outcomes.

	Senior phase
	S4 to S6, and college or other means of study.


The Curriculum for Excellence Experiences and Outcomes are divided as follows:-
· Expressive arts 

· Health and wellbeing 

· Languages 

· Mathematics 
· Religious and moral education 

· Sciences 

· Social studies 

· Technologies 
Active Learning - In the Early Years
It is widely recognised that active learning is an appropriate way for all children to develop vital skills and knowledge and a positive attitude to learning.  Active learning is learning, which engages, and challenges children’s thinking using real life and imaginary situations.  It takes full advantage of the opportunities for learning presented by:

· spontaneous play

· responsive, purposeful play

· investigating and exploring

· events and life experiences

· focused learning and teaching

supported when necessary through intervention to support or extend learning.  All areas of the curriculum can be enriched and developed through play.
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The Importance of Play

Play allows children to use their creativity while developing their imagination, dexterity and physical, cognitive and emotional strength.  Play is important to healthy brain development.  It is through play that children at a very early age engage and interact with the world around them.
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Nursery Sessions

East Craigs Nursery offers full-time nursery places.  We offer a blended model with the Forest Kindergarten which is based at Cammo Forest.  Children attend East Craigs nursery two days of the week and Cammo on the other two days, with alternate Friday mornings in the nursery.  The times for these sessions are:
East Craigs Nursery

Monday – Thursday 8.30am – 3.30pm

Friday – 8.30am – 12.30pm

Forest Kindergarten

Monday – Thursday 8.30am – 3.30pm

We do also offer a few places which are based full-time in East Craigs Nursery setting.

Settling in

Children take varying lengths of time to feel secure in a new nursery situation.  To help with this you are welcome to stay in the nursery until your child has happily settled.
On your child’s first day we ask that they come for one hour and that you stay with your child.
On their second day your child can stay for an hour and a half and if they are settled you may leave them.

We hope that by the third day your child can stay for the full session on their own.
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Safety

The main Nursery entrance is from the path alongside the nursery.  Alternatively, you may park outside the main school gates and walk along the path at the front entrance to the school.  Please ensure all gates are securely fastened as you enter and leave. We operate a ‘one way system’ for collecting your child.  Please enter through the garden gate, walk through the nursery to collect your child and leave together via the main nursery entrance. We would be grateful if you left buggies in the nursery garden and if waiting siblings did not play on the outside play equipment.  Please can you also leave dogs tied up outside the school grounds.
Please note it is extremely important that nursery parents or carers do not enter the staff car park when picking up or dropping off children.
  Smoking is prohibited on school grounds.

Attendance

Nursery offers the ideal situation for children to get used to a school routine and regular attendance is expected.  
If however, your child is unwell, please keep him/her at home until they are fully recovered and please contact the school office on 339-7115 by 9.00 a.m. 
Dropping Off and Collecting Children

Please tick the register to sign your child in and out each day. 

Please complete the book on the desk at the entrance to the nursery, if a different person is collecting your child at the end of the session.  
If the occasion should arise that your pick up arrangements have to change, please telephone or inform a member of staff.
If you are late to pick up your child, we will endeavour to contact you.  Your child will be taken to the school office.
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Positive Behaviour Policy
We understand that some children take a while to settle in and to become familiar with nursery routines.  Staff are sensitive to individual needs.

At East Craigs, we operate a positive behaviour policy.

· In Nursery individual praise is regularly used.
· Together we discuss and make up ‘Golden Rules’ that we will follow in nursery to make nursery a safe and happy place for all.[image: image12.wmf]
· If your child displays exceptional good behaviour, for example helping an upset friend or making a big effort, then they may be given the Team EC Award on a Friday at assembly from the Senior Management Team.
· If a child breaks one of our Golden Rules they will be given a verbal warning.  If they continue to break our rules they will be given some ‘Thinking Time’.
· If a child is breaking the rules on a regular basis the teacher will take the opportunity to speak to their parents.  
· Children’s behaviour is discussed with the Senior Management Team
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We suggest that you consider carefully how your child is dressed for Nursery.  Many children find using the toilet difficult on their own and so clothes that involve undoing buttons or braces can be difficult to manage.  Joggers or trousers with elasticated waists help children cope independently. 

Please remember that some Nursery activities can be messy and remember that this is how we learn!
We ask that you bring your own bag with a change of clothes and that you take this back home every day.  

We also ask that your child wears suitable footwear for the weather and brings indoor shoes if wet.  Wellington boots are particularly good for wet weather and Forest Walk days. Indoor shoes can also go in your child’s bag that goes home every day.  To help your child we also ask that your child wears sensible shoes that they can put on themselves e.g. Velcro shoes rather than shoes with laces or buckles or baseball boots.
We have many special days in nursery when your child can come dressed up in costumes e.g. Children in Need day, Wear it Wild day etc. We, therefore, ask that they don’t wear dressing up clothes to nursery unless it is a special day.  Children can find it hard to go to the toilet in dressing up clothes and can also get hot in them on warm days.  
Please name all shoes, spare clothes and coats.
T-shirts and sweatshirts bearing the Nursery motif can be ordered from the P.T.A. via the school office or on-line (see the East Craigs website for more details). 

Please provide your child with a hat to wear for outdoor play during the summer.  Sunscreen should be applied before children come to Nursery during sunny days.
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Good nutrition in the Early Years is vital and children’s early experiences of food can shape later eating habits. We therefore follow the guidance from the National Care Standard 3: Health and Wellbeing and the National Guidelines Setting the Table document.  We provide a healthy snack of fruit or vegetables & carbohydrate / fat during the nursery session. Milk or water is also provided. 
Nursery Staff are fully trained in Food Hygiene.
The children are involved in the preparation of snack and are encouraged to sit together at the snack table as a sociable experience.  Staff continually praise and encourage good table manners.  
A charge is made for snack and you will be informed each term as to the cost as we encourage parents to pay on a termly basis, via ParentPay.
Toothbrushing

[image: image15.wmf]We are currently supported by Lothian NHS Trust Community Dental Service, who provides a toothbrush for each child and fluoride toothpaste in line with Scottish National Guidelines (1000ppm).  
Toothbrushing will take place each day however, this is not intended to replace the need for supervised toothbrushing at home.  Please let us know if you wish your child to be withdrawn from the programme.
Birthdays

[image: image16.wmf]
We make these special by involving each child in baking their own cake, so please don’t bring sweets or gifts for Nursery children on these occasions.  If a birthday occurs at the week-end the celebration will be held as soon as possible before or after the big day.  Following updated Health guidelines, we are trying to reduce our sugar intake. Whilst we value each individual and the children want to celebrate their day, we will have one cake per week to celebrate all birthdays that week.
Craft corner

[image: image17.wmf]
We can always use cereal packets, kitchen roll tubes, yoghurt tubs, scraps of fabric and odd balls of wool.

Natural materials such as shells, pine cones, seeds and dried flowers are also very useful for our ‘Loose Parts’ play.  
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Parent/Carer Partnership

[image: image18.wmf]At East Craigs Primary and Nursery we value parent/carer partnership and continually try to seek views on our strengths and areas for improvement. 
Each year we encourage families to form a Nursery Parent/ Carer Group to meet and discuss childcare.  We are delighted to have support from a local health visitor and our nursery team.  These groups have taken different forms over the years and we encourage parents/carers to adopt a style which suits them.
Updates for the Parents/Carers are displayed on a noticeboard in the Nursery Corridor. 
In addition, we encourage parents to become fully involved in their child’s learning.  To this end we display the weekly Nursery Plans so that you can become involved e.g. coming in to help make pancakes for Shrove Tuesday or playing an instrument to help children learn nativity songs.  We also email these plans home to all parents so that you can discuss your child’s learning with them.
Parental Consultations for our pre-school children and Meet and Greet sessions for our ante-pre-school children will take place during the year to discuss your child’s progress.  Pre-school children will also receive a written report in the summer term.

[image: image19.wmf]Please watch the Parents’ notice-board for the dates and other items of interest.
To encourage parental involvement in their child’s education the following are available – 
· Bedtime Story Books – each child chooses a book every day to be read at home.
· Play Along Maths Bags – these help to develop a child’s awareness of number and maths relationships. (Pre-school children only).
· Story Sacks – include a story or factual book along with a game, toy or tape.  Encouraging your child to enjoy books is the first step towards successfully learning to read. (Pre-school children only)
Please note that we do need parent helpers to keep these services running so please let us know if you can help.
Learning Journals
Online Learning Journals are used in our nursery.  The nursery staff photograph or video your child’s learning as it happens and share with you the progress that they are making.

The Learning Journals can be accessed either on your mobile phone, tablet or computer and will provide you with an alert to let you know that there has been a new entry for your child. It is a secure site which allows you to set up your own password so that only you and those you chose can access your child’s profile.  You will be asked to provide an email address which you would like to receive the updates on.

This format is now being used in many nurseries across Edinburgh and beyond, and feedback from parents and carers has been hugely positive.
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Forest Walks
[image: image20.wmf]All children go on a weekly forest walk starting after the October holidays.  More details will be provided nearer the time.  This is another way parents can get involved as we need parents to come along on these forest walks.
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Child Protection

The school is committed to our partnership with parents.  As well as constantly striving to build your child’s self-esteem and confidence, the school places a high importance on the safety and protection of children.  

The school has in place Child Protection Guidelines that all staff must follow where there are concerns about a child.  Should any parent wish to see the Guidelines these can be made available.

If any parent is concerned regarding a child’s safety or welfare please contact any member of the nursery staff or the school management team.

[image: image21.wmf]Contacting the School

If you have an issue you wish to discuss, please contact the Nursery staff first.

The next step is to contact either  

Mrs Scott, Headteacher or 
Ms Allan, Depute Headteacher
Mrs Armour, Depute Headteacher

Ms Clouston, Depute Headteacher
Whilst we are confident that we will be able to sort out any problem you may have, if you are still dissatisfied you can contact the Children and Families Department’s Advice and Conciliation Service which provides a helpline during office hours and can advise you how to take further action.  This service will also investigate your complaint and try to help resolve it as soon as possible.

A further option is to get in touch with the Care Inspectorate the body responsible for supervising Early Years services.

After you have gone through the complaints process, if you are still not happy, you have the right to take your complaint to the Scottish Public Service Ombudsman.

Other Contact details
The Communities and Families Department
The Care Inspectorate
           

for the City of Edinburgh is based at:
          can be contacted at:



Communities & Families Department

South East Region



4 East Market Street




Stuart House




Edinburgh EH8 8BG




Eskmills




Tel: 0131 469 3000




Dalkeith

Fax: 0131 469 3141




EH21 7PP







Tel: 0131 653 4100







Fax: 0131 653 4149

Advice and Conciliation Service

Tel: 0131 469 3032/3/4/5

We hope that your child will have a successful and happy time at our school.
East Craigs Primary School

79 Craigmount Brae

EDINBURGH

EH12 8XF
0131 339 7115

Website – www.eastcraigs.edin.sch.uk  
Email - admin@eastcraigs.edin.sch.uk
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